# Exhibit D-2

Form of Legacy Business Sale Agreement: Hungary Securities Purchase Agreement

[Attached]

# SECURITIES PURCHASE AGREEMENT

between

ARC Group Worldwide, Inc.

and

The Best Investments Kft.

For the Sale of all Equity Interests of

**AFT-Hungary Kft.** 

dated as of \_\_\_\_\_, 2021

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE I DEFINITIONS	
ARTICLE II PURCHASE AND SALE	7
Section 2.01 Purchase and Sale.	7
Section 2.02 Purchase Price.	7
Section 2.03 Transactions to be Effected at the Closing.	7
Section 2.04 Closing.	8
ARTICLE III REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF SELLER	8
Section 3.01 Organization and Authority of Seller.	8
Section 3.02 Organization, Authority and Qualification of AFT-Hungary	9
Section 3.03 Capitalization.	9
Section 3.04 Subsidiaries.	9
Section 3.05 No Conflicts; Consents	9
Section 3.06 Financial Statements	10
Section 3.07 [Reserved].	10
Section 3.08 Absence of Certain Changes, Events and Conditions	10
Section 3.09 Material Contracts.	11
Section 3.10 Title to Assets; Real Property	12
Section 3.11 Intellectual Property.	13
Section 3.12 Insurance.	13
Section 3.13 Legal Proceedings; Governmental Orders	13
Section 3.14 Compliance With Laws; Permits	14
Section 3.15 Environmental Matters.	14
Section 3.16 Employee Benefit Matters.	14
Section 3.17 Employment Matters.	15
Section 3.18 Taxes.	16
Section 3.19 Brokers.	16
Section 3.20 No Other Representations and Warranties.	16
ARTICLE IV REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF BUYER	
Section 4.01 Organization and Authority of Buyer	17
Section 4.02 No Conflicts; Consents	17
Section 4.03 Reserved.	
Section 4.04 Brokers.	
Section 4.05 Sufficiency of Funds.	
Section 4.06 Legal Proceedings.	18
Section 4.07 Independent Investigation.	
ARTICLE V COVENANTS	
Section 5.01 Conduct of Business Prior to the Closing	19
Section 5.02 Access to Information	
Section 5.03 Supplement to Disclosure Schedules	19
Section 5.04 [Reserved].	
Section 5.05 Employees; Benefit Plans	20
Section 5.06 [Reserved].	
Section 5.07 Director and Officer Indemnification and Insurance	21
Section 5.08 Confidentiality	
Section 5.09 Governmental Approvals and Other Third-party Consents	
Section 5.10 Books and Records.	
Section 5.11 Closing Conditions.	
Section 5.12 Public Announcements.	
Section 5.13 Further Assurances.	
Section 5.14 Transfer Taxes.	24

Section 5.15 [Reserved].	24
ARTICLE VI CONDITIONS TO CLOSING	24
Section 6.01 Conditions to Obligations of All Parties	24
Section 6.02 Conditions to Obligations of Buyer	
Section 6.03 Conditions to Obligations of Seller.	25
ARTICLE VII INDEMNIFICATION	27
Section 7.01 Survival.	27
Section 7.02 Indemnification By Seller	27
Section 7.03 Indemnification By Buyer.	27
Section 7.04 Certain Limitations.	27
Section 7.05 Indemnification Procedures.	28
Section 7.06 Tax Treatment of Indemnification Payments.	30
Section 7.07 Exclusive Remedies.	30
ARTICLE VIII TERMINATION	30
Section 8.01 Termination.	30
Section 8.02 Effect of Termination.	31
ARTICLE IX MISCELLANEOUS	31
Section 9.01 Expenses.	31
Section 9.02 Notices.	31
Section 9.03 Interpretation.	32
Section 9.04 Disclosure Schedules	32
Section 9.05 Headings.	33
Section 9.06 Severability	33
Section 9.07 Entire Agreement.	
Section 9.08 Successors and Assigns.	33
Section 9.09 No Third-Party Beneficiaries.	33
Section 9.10 Amendment and Modification; Waiver	34
Section 9.11 Governing Law; Submission to Jurisdiction; Waiver of Jury Trial	34
Section 9.12 Specific Performance	35
Section 9.13 Counterparts.	35
Section 9.14 Conflict Waiver; Attorney-Client Privilege	35
Section 9.15 Non-recourse	36

#### SECURITIES PURCHASE AGREEMENT

This Securities Purchase Agreement (this "**Agreement**"), dated as of \_\_\_\_\_\_, 2021, is entered into between **ARC Group Worldwide, Inc.**, a Utah corporation ("**Seller**") and The Best Investments Kft., a Korlátolt Felelősségű Társaság (limited liability company) organized under the laws of Hungary ("**Buyer**").

#### Recitals

WHEREAS, Seller owns all of the issued and outstanding quotas (equity interests) (collectively, the "**Equity Interests**"), of **AFT-Hungary Kft.**, a Hungarian Korlátolt Felelősségű Társaság (limited liability company) ("**AFT-Hungary**");

WHEREAS, in connection with this Agreement, Buyer is entering into (1) a Term Loan & Security Agreement (the "Loan & Security Agreement") between Buyer and ARC Acquisition Corp., a Delaware corporation ("AAC"); (2) a Promissory Note between AAC and Buyer (the "Note") (3) a Pledge Agreement between Buyer, and AAC (the "Pledge Agreement"); and (4) an Option Agreement between Buyer, AFT-Hungary and AAC (the "Option Agreement", together with the Loan & Security Agreement, the Note, and the Pledge Agreement, the "HU Transaction Documents");

WHEREAS, upon the lending of such principal amount as contemplated under Loan & Security Agreement, Buyer will have sufficient cash resources readily available to consummate the transaction and that financing of the transaction shall not be a condition to Closing (as hereafter defined); and

WHEREAS, Seller wishes to sell to Buyer, and Buyer wishes to purchase from Seller, the Equity Interests, subject to the terms and conditions set forth herein.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and agreements hereinafter set forth and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto agree as follows:

### ARTICLE I DEFINITIONS

The following terms have the meanings specified or referred to in this ARTICLE I:

"AAC" has the meaning set forth in the recitals.

"Affiliate" of a Person means any other Person that directly or indirectly, through one or more intermediaries, controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with, such Person. The term "control" (including the terms "controlled by" and "under common control with") means the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of a Person, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract or otherwise.

"AFT-Hungary Intellectual Property" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.11(b).

- "Agreement" has the meaning set forth in the preamble.
- "Annual Financial Statements" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.06.
- "ARC CO (CO)" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.02(g).
- "ARC CO (DE)" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.02(g).
- "ARC Florida" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.02(g).
- "ARC Independent Committee" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.03(h).
- "Balance Sheet" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.06.
- "Balance Sheet Date" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.06.
- "Benefit Plan" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.16(a).
- "Business Day" means any day except Saturday, Sunday or any other day on which commercial banks located in Rétság, Hungary, New York City or the State of Utah are authorized or required by Law to be closed for business.
  - "Buyer" has the meaning set forth in the preamble.
  - "Buyer Benefit Plans" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.05(b).
- "CERCLA" means the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act of 1980, as amended by the Superfund Amendments and Reauthorization Act of 1986, 42 U.S.C. §§ 9601 et seq.
- "Change in Control" means any event whereby the Seller's stockholders of record immediately prior to such event will, immediately after such event, hold less than fifty percent (50%) of the voting power of the Seller or such other surviving or acquiring entity.
  - "Closing" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.04.
  - "Closing Date" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.04.
- "Closing Working Capital" means an amount equal to 90 days' working capital, as determined by reference to the prior 3 years of operations of AFT-Hungary in the ordinary course of business (without giving effect to any diminution or reduction resulting form or in connection with the Covid-19 emergency).
  - "Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.
  - "Continuing Employee" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.05(a).
- "Confidentiality Agreement" means the Confidentiality Agreement entered into between Buyer and Seller.

"**Data Room**" means the electronic documentation site established by Imperial Capital, LLC or its vendor on behalf of Seller.

"**Direct Claim**" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.05(c).

"**Disclosure Schedules**" means the Disclosure Schedules delivered by Seller and Buyer on or before the Closing Date.

"Dollars or \$" means the lawful currency of the United States.

"**Drop Dead Date**" has the meaning set forth in Section 8.01(b)(i).

"**Employees**" means those Persons employed by the Seller or AFT-Hungary immediately prior to the Closing.

"Encumbrance" means any lien, pledge, mortgage, deed of trust, security interest, charge, claim, easement, encroachment or other similar encumbrance.

"Environmental Claim" means any action, suit, claim, investigation or other legal proceeding by any Person alleging liability of whatever kind or nature (including liability or responsibility for the costs of enforcement proceedings, investigations, cleanup, governmental response, removal or remediation, natural resources damages, property damages, personal injuries, medical monitoring, penalties, contribution, indemnification and injunctive relief) arising out of, based on or resulting from: (a) the presence, Release of, or exposure to, any Hazardous Materials; or (b) any actual or alleged non-compliance with any Environmental Law or term or condition of any Environmental Permit.

"Environmental Law" means any applicable Law, and any Governmental Order or binding agreement with any Governmental Authority: (a) relating to pollution (or the cleanup thereof) or the protection of natural resources, endangered or threatened species, human health or safety, or the environment (including ambient air, soil, surface water or groundwater, or subsurface strata); or (b) concerning the presence of, exposure to, or the management, manufacture, use, containment, storage, recycling, reclamation, reuse, treatment, generation, discharge, transportation, processing, production, disposal or remediation of any Hazardous Materials.

**"Environmental Notice**" means any written directive, notice of violation or infraction, or notice respecting any Environmental Claim relating to actual or alleged non-compliance with any Environmental Law or any term or condition of any Environmental Permit.

"Environmental Permit" means any Permit, letter, clearance, consent, waiver, closure, exemption, decision or other action required under or issued, granted, given, authorized by or made pursuant to Environmental Law.

"Equity Interests" has the meaning set forth in the recitals.

"Erste Bank" means Erste Bank Hungary Zrt.

"Erste Bank Loan" means the Credit Agreement between Erste Bank and AFT-Hungary, dated as of February 12, 2020, pursuant to which Erste Bank lent to AFT-Hungary the amount of

up to **ONE MILLION TWO HUNDRED THOUSAND EUROS** (€1,200,000), or any successor credit agreement thereto, and the security interest granted to Erste Bank by AFT-Hungary thereunder.

"Financial Statements" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.06.

"GAAP" means United States generally accepted accounting principles in effect from time to time.

"Governmental Authority" means any federal, state, local or foreign government or political subdivision thereof, or any agency or instrumentality of such government or political subdivision, or any self-regulated organization or other non-governmental regulatory authority or quasi-governmental authority (to the extent that the rules, regulations or orders of such organization or authority have the force of Law), or any arbitrator, court or tribunal of competent jurisdiction.

"Governmental Order" means any order, writ, judgment, injunction, decree, stipulation, determination or award entered by or with any Governmental Authority.

"Hazardous Materials" means: (a) any material, substance, chemical, waste, product, derivative, compound, mixture, solid, liquid, mineral or gas, in each case, whether naturally occurring or man-made, that is hazardous, acutely hazardous, toxic, or words of similar import or regulatory effect under Environmental Laws; and (b) any petroleum or petroleum-derived products, radon, radioactive materials or wastes, asbestos in any form, lead or lead-containing materials, urea formaldehyde foam insulation and polychlorinated biphenyls.

"HU Governing Documents" means, collectively, the Deed of Association, registered with the Court of Registry as of December 9, 2021, as amended from time to time, subject to the HU Transaction Documents and applicable Law.

"HU Quotas" means all of the equity interests (quotas) of Buyer, as authorized by the HU Governing Documents.

"HU Transaction Documents" has the meaning set forth in the recitals.

"Indebtedness" of a Person means at any time the sum at such time, contingent or otherwise of the following: (a) indebtedness of such Person for borrowed money or for the deferred purchase price of property or services; (b) any obligations of such Person in respect of letters of credit, banker's or other acceptances or similar obligations issued or created for the account of such Person; (c) lease indebtedness, liabilities and other obligations of such Person with respect to capital leases; (d) obligations of third parties which are being guarantied or indemnified against by such Person or which are secured by the property of such Person; (e) any obligation of such Person under an employee stock ownership plan or other similar employee benefit plan; (f) any obligation of such Person or a commonly controlled entity to a multi-employer plan; (g) earn-out obligations (once accrued), seller notes and similar payment obligations, including earn-out obligations or deferred payments in connection with any acquisition permitted hereunder; (h) any obligations, liabilities or indebtedness, contingent or otherwise, under or in connection with, transactions, agreements or documents now existing or hereafter entered into, which provides for an interest rate, credit, commodity or equity swap, cap, floor, collar, forward foreign exchange transaction,

currency swap, cross currency rate swap, currency option, or any combination of, or option with respect to, these or similar transactions, for the purpose of hedging fluctuations in interest or exchange rates, loan, credit exchange, security or currency valuations or commodity prices; but excluding trade and other accounts payable in the ordinary course of business in accordance with customary trade terms and which are not overdue (as determined in accordance with customary trade practices) or which are being disputed in good faith by such Person and for which adequate reserves are being provided on the books of such Person in accordance with GAAP consistently applied; (i) any and all obligations with respect to preferred stock and any and all other equity securities and similar rights and instruments, including, without limitation, any and all obligations of payments of dividends, payments of any premiums or penalties, and payments in respect of redemptions thereto or thereof; (i) any other obligation for borrowed money or other financial accommodation which, in accordance with GAAP, would be shown as a liability on the balance sheet of such Person. Without limiting the foregoing, Indebtedness shall include all wages, commissions, bonuses, fees and other compensation, payable to all employees, independent contractors and consultants of the Seller and AFT-Hungary for services performed on or prior to the Closing Date and all agreements, understandings or commitments of the Seller and AFT-Hungary with respect to any and all compensation, commission, bonus, fee, remuneration, reward, benefit, payment, reimbursement and emoluments of any nature or kind, contingent or otherwise.

"Indemnified Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.04.

"**Indemnified Person**" is each Person set forth on Section 5.07(a) of the Disclosure Schedules pursuant to Section 5.07(a).

"Indemnifying Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.04.

"Insurance Policies" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.12.

"Intellectual Property" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.11(a).

"Interim Financial Statements" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.06.

"Knowledge of Seller or Seller's Knowledge" or any other similar knowledge qualification, means the actual knowledge of Adam Kurusa, the manager of AFT-Hungary.

"Law" means any statute, law, ordinance, regulation, rule, code, order, constitution, treaty, common law, judgment, decree, other requirement or rule of law of any Governmental Authority.

"Loan & Security Agreement" has the meaning set forth in the recitals.

"Losses" means actual out-of-pocket losses, damages, liabilities, costs or expenses, including reasonable attorneys' fees.

"Material Adverse Effect" means any event, occurrence, fact, condition or change that is materially adverse to (a) the business, results of operations, financial condition or assets of the Seller, or (b) the ability of Seller to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby; provided, however, that "Material Adverse Effect" shall not include any event, occurrence, fact, condition or change, directly or indirectly, arising out of or attributable to: (i) general economic or political conditions; (ii) conditions generally affecting the industries in which the Seller operates; (iii) any

changes in financial, banking or securities markets in general, including any disruption thereof and any decline in the price of any security or any market index or any change in prevailing interest rates; (iv) acts of war (whether or not declared), armed hostilities or terrorism, or the escalation or worsening thereof; (v) any action required or permitted by this Agreement or any action taken (or omitted to be taken) with the written consent of or at the written request of Buyer; (vi) any matter of which Buyer is aware on the date hereof; (vii) any changes in applicable Laws or accounting rules (including GAAP) or the enforcement, implementation or interpretation thereof; (viii) the announcement, pendency or completion of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including losses or threatened losses of employees, customers, suppliers, distributors or others having relationships with Seller or AFT-Hungary; (ix) any natural or man-made disaster or acts of God; (x) any epidemics, pandemics, disease outbreaks, or other public health emergencies; or (xi) any failure by the Seller or AFT-Hungary to meet any internal or published projections, forecasts or revenue or earnings predictions (provided that the underlying causes of such failures (subject to the other provisions of this definition) shall not be excluded).

"Material Contracts" means any contract involving a Material Contract Value or within any one or more of the criteria set forth in Section 3.09(a).

"Material Contract Value" means any contract involving aggregate consideration in excess of \$100,000.

"Option Agreement" has the meaning set forth in the recitals.

"**Permits**" means all permits, licenses, franchises, approvals, authorizations and consents required to be obtained from Governmental Authorities.

"Permitted Encumbrances" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.10(a).

"**Person**" means an individual, corporation, partnership, joint venture, limited liability company, Governmental Authority, unincorporated organization, trust, association or other entity.

"Pledge Agreement" has the meaning set forth in the recitals.

"Privileged Communications" has the meaning set forth in Section 9.14(b).

"Purchase Price" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.02.

"Qualified Benefit Plan" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.16Error! Reference source not found.

"**QMT**" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.02(g).

"Real Property" means the real property owned, leased or subleased by AFT-Hungary, together with all buildings, structures and facilities located thereon.

"Release" means any actual or threatened release, spilling, leaking, pumping, pouring, emitting, emptying, discharging, injecting, escaping, leaching, dumping, abandonment, disposing or allowing to escape or migrate into or through the environment (including, without limitation,

ambient air (indoor or outdoor), surface water, groundwater, land surface or subsurface strata or within any building, structure, facility or fixture).

"Representative" means, with respect to any Person, any and all directors, officers, employees, consultants, financial advisors, counsel, accountants and other agents of such Person.

"Seller" has the meaning set forth in the preamble.

"Seller Group" has the meaning set forth in Section 9.14(a)(i).

"Seller Group Law Firm" has the meaning set forth in Section 9.14(a)(i).

"Seller Subsidiaries" means, collectively, ARC CO (CO), QMT and ARC Florida.

"Taxes" means all federal, state, local, foreign and other income, gross receipts, sales, use, production, ad valorem, transfer, franchise, registration, profits, license, lease, service, service use, withholding, payroll, employment, unemployment, estimated, excise, severance, environmental, stamp, occupation, premium, property (real or personal), real property gains, windfall profits, customs, duties or other taxes, fees, assessments or charges of any kind whatsoever, together with any interest, additions or penalties with respect thereto and any interest in respect of such additions or penalties.

"**Tax Return**" means any return, declaration, report, claim for refund, information return or statement or other document required to be filed with respect to Taxes, including any schedule or attachment thereto, and including any amendment thereof.

"Third-Party Claim" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.05(a).

"**Transaction Documents**" means this Agreement or any other agreement or instrument delivered in connection with this Agreement.

# ARTICLE II PURCHASE AND SALE

**Section 2.01 Purchase and Sale.** Subject to the terms and conditions set forth herein, at the Closing, Seller shall sell to Buyer, and Buyer shall purchase from Seller, the Equity Interests for the consideration specified in Section 2.02.

Section 2.02 Purchase Price. The aggregate purchase price for the Equity Interests shall be TEN MILLION THIRTY FIVE THOUSAND DOLLARS (\$10,035,000.00) (the "Purchase Price").

#### Section 2.03 Transactions to be Effected at the Closing.

(a) At the Closing, Buyer shall deliver to Seller:

- (i) the Purchase Price by wire transfer of immediately available funds to an account, which account shall be designated in writing by Seller to Buyer no later than two (2) Business Days prior to the Closing Date; and
- (ii) all other agreements, documents, instruments or certificates required to be delivered by Buyer at or prior to the Closing pursuant to Section 6.03 of this Agreement.
- (b) At the Closing, Seller shall deliver to Buyer:
- (i) stock certificates or notices of issuance evidencing the Equity Interests, free and clear of all Indebtedness and Encumbrances except for the Erste Bank Loan, duly endorsed in blank or accompanied by stock powers or other instruments of transfer duly executed in blank, with all required stock transfer tax stamps affixed thereto; and
- (ii) all other agreements, documents, instruments or certificates required to be delivered by Seller at or prior to the Closing pursuant to Section 6.02 of this Agreement.

**Section 2.04 Closing.** Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, the purchase and sale of the Equity Interests contemplated hereby shall take place at a closing (the "Closing") to be held on February 1, 2022, at 10:00 a.m., eastern time, no later than two (2) Business Days after the last of the conditions to Closing set forth in ARTICLE VI have been satisfied or waived (other than conditions which, by their nature, are to be satisfied on the Closing Date), at the offices of Wuersch & Gering LLP, 100 Wall St., 10<sup>th</sup> Fl., New York, NY 10005, or remotely and electronically by exchange of documents and signatures (or their electronic counterparts), or at such other time or on such other date or at such other place as Seller and Buyer may mutually agree upon in writing (the day on which the Closing takes place being the "Closing **Date**"). The Closing and any and all ancillary actions thereto and thereof related to the Closing will be deemed to be effective at 12.01 a.m. on the Closing Date notwithstanding the actual time of execution and delivery on the Closing Date.

# ARTICLE III REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF SELLER

Except as set forth in the Disclosure Schedules, Seller represents and warrants to Buyer that the statements contained in this ARTICLE III are true and correct as of the date hereof.

Section 3.01 Organization and Authority of Seller. Seller is a corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the Laws of the State of Utah. Seller has all necessary corporate power and authority to enter into this Agreement, to carry out its obligations hereunder and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby. The execution and delivery by Seller of this Agreement, the performance by Seller of its obligations hereunder and the consummation by Seller of the transactions contemplated hereby have been duly authorized by all requisite corporate action on the part of Seller. This Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by Seller, and (assuming due authorization, execution and delivery by Buyer) this Agreement constitutes a legal, valid and binding obligation of Seller, enforceable against Seller in accordance with its terms, except as such enforceability may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency,

reorganization, moratorium or similar Laws affecting creditors' rights generally and by general principles of equity (regardless of whether enforcement is sought in a proceeding at law or in equity).

Section 3.02 Organization, Authority and Qualification of AFT-Hungary. AFT-Hungary is a Korlátolt Felelősségű Társaság (limited liability company) duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the Laws of Hungary, and AFT-Hungary has all necessary limited liability company power and authority to own, operate or lease the properties and assets now owned, operated or leased by it and to carry on its business as it is currently conducted. AFT-Hungary is duly licensed or qualified to do business and is in good standing in each jurisdiction in which the properties owned or leased by it or the operation of its business as currently conducted makes such licensing or qualification necessary, except where the failure to be so licensed, qualified or in good standing would not have a Material Adverse Effect. All limited liability company actions taken by AFT-Hungary in connection with this Agreement will be duly authorized on or prior to the Closing.

### Section 3.03 Capitalization.

- (a) One hundred percent (100%) of the issued outstanding Equity Interests of AFT-Hungary are owned by Seller. All of the Equity Interests have been duly authorized, are validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable, and are owned of record and beneficially by Seller, free and clear of all Indebtedness and all Encumbrances other than those set forth in the HU Transaction Documents.
- (b) Except for the HU Transaction Documents, there are no outstanding or authorized options, warrants, convertible securities or other rights, agreements, arrangements or commitments of any character relating to the Equity Interests of AFT-Hungary or obligating Seller or AFT-Hungary to issue or sell any ownership interests of, or any other interest in, AFT-Hungary. AFT-Hungary has no outstanding or authorized interest appreciation, phantom stock equivalent, profit participation or similar rights.

**Section 3.04 Subsidiaries.** AFT-Hungary does not own, nor has any interest in any shares nor has an ownership interest in any other Person.

Section 3.05 No Conflicts; Consents. The execution, delivery and performance by Seller of this Agreement, and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, do not and will not: (a) result in a violation or breach of any provision of the certificate of incorporation or by-laws of Seller or AFT-Hungary; (b) result in a violation or breach of any provision of any Law or Governmental Order applicable to Seller or AFT-Hungary; or (c) require the consent, notice or other action by any Person under, conflict with, result in a violation or breach of, constitute a default under or result in the acceleration of any Material Contract, except in the cases of clauses (b) and (c), where the violation, breach, conflict, default, acceleration or failure to give notice would not have a Material Adverse Effect. No consent, approval, Permit, Governmental Order, declaration or filing with, or notice to, any Governmental Authority is required by or with respect to Seller or AFT-Hungary in connection with the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, except for such consents,

approvals, Permits, Governmental Orders, declarations, filings or notices which, in the aggregate, would not have a Material Adverse Effect.

Section 3.06 Financial Statements. Copies of the Seller's annual financial statements consisting of the balance sheet of the Seller as at June 30 in each of the years 2021, 2020 and 2019 and the related statements of income and retained earnings, stockholders' equity and cash flow for the years then ended (the "Annual Financial Statements"), and unaudited financial statements consisting of the balance sheet of the Seller as at September 30, 2021, and the related statements of income and retained earnings, stockholders' equity and cash flow for the three-month period then ended (the "Interim Financial Statements") and together with the Annual Financial Statements, the "Financial Statements") have been made available to Buyer in the Data Room. The Financial Statements have been prepared in accordance with GAAP applied on a consistent basis throughout the period involved, subject, in the case of the Interim Financial Statements, to normal and recurring year-end adjustments and the absence of notes. The Financial Statements fairly present in all material respects the financial condition of the Seller as of the respective dates they were prepared and the results of the operations of the Seller for the periods indicated. The balance sheet of the Seller as of September 30, 2021, is referred to herein as the "Balance Sheet" and the date thereof as the "Balance Sheet Date".

#### Section 3.07 [Reserved].

**Section 3.08 Absence of Certain Changes, Events and Conditions.** Except as expressly contemplated by the Agreement and the HU Transaction Documents, from the Balance Sheet Date until the date of this Agreement, the Seller has operated in the ordinary course of business in all material respects and there has not been, with respect to the Seller or AFT-Hungary, any:

- (a) event, occurrence or development that has had a Material Adverse Effect;
- (b) material amendment of the charter or articles of organization, as the case may be, by-laws or limited liability company agreement or other organizational documents of Seller or AFT-Hungary, as the case may be;
- (c) split, combination or reclassification of any shares of its capital stock of the Seller or ownership interests or other interest in AFT-Hungary;
- (d) issuance, sale or other disposition of any of its capital stock or ownership interests, as the case may be, or grant of any options, warrants or other rights to purchase or obtain (including upon conversion, exchange or exercise) any of its capital stock or ownership interests, as the case may be;
- (e) declaration or payment of any dividends or distributions on or in respect of any of its capital stock or ownership interests, as the case may be, or redemption, purchase or acquisition of its capital stock or ownership interests, as the case may be;

- (f) material change in any method of accounting or accounting practice of the Seller or AFT-Hungary, except as required by GAAP or applicable Law or as disclosed in the notes to the Financial Statements;
- (g) incurrence, assumption or guarantee of any indebtedness for borrowed money in an aggregate amount exceeding Material Contract Value, except unsecured current obligations and liabilities incurred in the ordinary course of business;
- (h) sale or other disposition of any of the assets shown or reflected on the Balance Sheet, except in the ordinary course of business and except for any assets having an aggregate value of less than Material Contract Value;
- (i) increase in the compensation of its Employees, other than as provided for in any written agreements or in the ordinary course of business;
- (j) adoption, amendment or modification of any Benefit Plan, the effect of which in the aggregate would increase the obligations of AFT-Hungary by more than five percent of its existing annual obligations to such plans;
- (k) acquisition by merger or consolidation with, or by purchase of a substantial portion of the assets or stock of, or by any other manner, any business or any Person or any division thereof for consideration in excess of Material Contract Value;
- (l) adoption of any plan of merger, consolidation, reorganization, liquidation or dissolution or filing of a petition in bankruptcy under any provisions of federal or state bankruptcy Law or consent to the filing of any bankruptcy petition against it under any similar Law; or
- (m) any agreement to do any of the foregoing, or any action or omission that would result in any of the foregoing.

#### **Section 3.09 Material Contracts.**

- (a) The Disclosure Schedules list each of the following contracts and other agreements of the Seller (or AFT-Hungary) (together with all Leases, collectively, the "Material Contracts"):
- (i) each agreement of AFT-Hungary involving aggregate consideration in excess of Material Contract Value or requiring performance by any party more than one year from the date hereof, which, in each case, cannot be cancelled by AFT-Hungary in question without penalty or without more than 180 days' notice;
- (ii) all agreements that relate to the sale of any of the Seller's or any assets of AFT-Hungary, other than in the ordinary course of business, for consideration in excess of Material Contract Value;
- (iii) all agreements that relate to the acquisition of any business, a material amount of stock or assets of any other Person or any real property (whether by merger, sale

of stock, sale of assets or otherwise), in each case involving amounts in excess of Material Contract Value:

- (iv) except for agreements relating to trade payables, all agreements relating to indebtedness (including, without limitation, guarantees) of AFT-Hungary, in each case having an outstanding principal amount in excess of Material Contract Value;
- (v) all agreements between or among AFT-Hungary on the one hand and Seller or any Affiliate of Seller (other than AFT-Hungary) on the other hand; and
- (vi) all collective bargaining agreements or agreements with any labor organization, union or association to which the Seller or AFT-Hungary is a party.
- (b) AFT-Hungary is not in breach of, or default under, any Material Contract, except for such breaches or defaults that would not have a Material Adverse Effect.

#### Section 3.10 Title to Assets; Real Property.

- (a) AFT-Hungary has good and valid (and, in the case of owned Real Property, good and marketable fee simple) title to, or a valid leasehold interest in, all Real Property and tangible personal property and other assets reflected in the Annual Financial Statements or acquired after the Balance Sheet Date, other than properties and assets sold or otherwise disposed of in the ordinary course of business since the Balance Sheet Date. All such properties and assets (including leasehold interests) are free and clear of all Indebtedness and Encumbrances except for the following (collectively referred to as "Permitted Encumbrances"):
- (i) liens for Taxes not yet due and payable or being contested in good faith by appropriate procedures;
- (ii) mechanics, carriers', workmen's, repairmen's or other like liens arising or incurred in the ordinary course of business;
- (iii) easements, rights of way, zoning ordinances and other similar encumbrances affecting Real Property;
  - (iv) the Loan & Security Agreement;
  - (v) the Option Agreement;
- (vi) other than with respect to owned Real Property, liens arising under original purchase price conditional sales contracts and equipment leases with third parties entered into in the ordinary course of business; or
- (vii) other imperfections of title or Encumbrances, if any, that have not had, and would not have, a Material Adverse Effect.
- (b) Section 3.10(b) of the Disclosure Schedules lists: (i) the street address of each parcel of owned Real Property; and (ii) the street address of each parcel of leased Real

Property, and a list, as of the date of this Agreement, of all leases for each parcel of leased Real Property involving total annual payments of at least Material Contract Value (collectively, "Leases"), including the identification of the lessee and lessor thereunder.

### Section 3.11 Intellectual Property.

- (a) "Intellectual Property" means any and all of the following arising pursuant to the Laws of any jurisdiction throughout the world: (i) trademarks, service marks, trade names, and similar indicia of source or origin, all registrations and applications for registration thereof, and the goodwill connected with the use of and symbolized by the foregoing; (ii) copyrights and all registrations and applications for registration thereof; (iii) trade secrets and know-how; (iv) patents and patent applications; (v) internet domain name registrations; and (vi) other intellectual property and related proprietary rights.
- (b) Section 3.11(b) of the Disclosure Schedules lists all patents, patent applications, trademark registrations and pending applications for registration, copyright registrations and pending applications for registration and internet domain name registrations owned by the Seller or AFT-Hungary. Except as would not have a Material Adverse Effect, AFT-Hungary owns or has the right to use all Intellectual Property necessary for the conduct of AFT-Hungary's business as currently conducted (the "AFT-Hungary Intellectual Property").
- (c) Except as would not have a Material Adverse Effect, to Seller's Knowledge: (i) the conduct of AFT-Hungary's business as currently conducted does not infringe, misappropriate or otherwise violate the Intellectual Property of any Person; and (ii) no Person is infringing, misappropriating or otherwise violating the AFT-Hungary Intellectual Property. This Section 3.11(c) constitutes the sole representation and warranty of Seller under this Agreement with respect to any actual or alleged infringement, misappropriation or other violation of Intellectual Property.
- **Section 3.12 Insurance.** All material insurance policies maintained by AFT-Hungary or with respect to which AFT-Hungary is a named insured or otherwise the beneficiary of coverage (collectively, the "**Insurance Policies**") are in full force and effect on the date of this Agreement and all premiums due on such Insurance Policies have been paid, except as would not have a Material Adverse Effect.

### Section 3.13 Legal Proceedings; Governmental Orders.

- (a) There are no actions, suits, claims, investigations or other legal proceedings pending or, to Seller's Knowledge, threatened against or by AFT-Hungary affecting any of its properties or assets (or by or against Seller or any Affiliate thereof and relating to AFT-Hungary), which if determined adversely to AFT-Hungary (or to Seller or any Affiliate thereof) would result in a Material Adverse Effect.
- (b) There are no outstanding Governmental Orders and no unsatisfied judgments, penalties or awards against or affecting AFT-Hungary or any of its properties or assets which would have a Material Adverse Effect.

#### **Section 3.14 Compliance With Laws; Permits.**

- (a) AFT-Hungary is in material compliance with all Laws applicable to it or its business, properties or assets, except where the failure to be in compliance would not have a Material Adverse Effect.
- (b) All Permits required for AFT-Hungary to conduct its business have been obtained by it and are valid and in full force and effect, except where the failure to obtain such Permits would not have a Material Adverse Effect.
- (c) None of the representations and warranties contained in Section 3.14 shall be deemed to relate to environmental matters (which are governed by Section 3.15), employee benefits matters (which are governed by Section 3.16), employment matters (which are governed by Section 3.17) or tax matters (which are governed by Section 3.18).

#### **Section 3.15 Environmental Matters.**

- (a) Except as would not have a Material Adverse Effect, to Seller's Knowledge, AFT-Hungary is in material compliance with all Environmental Laws and has not, and the Seller has not, received from any Person any (i) Environmental Notice or Environmental Claim, or (ii) written request for information pursuant to Environmental Law, which, in each case, either remains pending or unresolved, or is the source of ongoing obligations or requirements as of the Closing Date.
- (b) AFT-Hungary has obtained and is in material compliance with all Environmental Permits necessary for the ownership, lease, operation or use of the business or assets of AFT-Hungary.
- (c) Except as would not have a Material Adverse Effect, to Seller's Knowledge, there has been no Release of Hazardous Materials in contravention of Environmental Laws with respect to the business or assets of Seller or AFT-Hungary or any Real Property currently owned, operated or leased by the Seller or AFT-Hungary, and neither AFT-Hungary nor Seller has received an Environmental Notice that any Real Property currently owned, operated or leased in connection with the business of the Seller or AFT-Hungary (including soils, groundwater, surface water, buildings and other structure located on any such real property) has been contaminated with any Hazardous Material which would reasonably be expected to result in an Environmental Claim against, or a violation of Environmental Laws or term of any Environmental Permit by, Seller or AFT-Hungary.
- (d) Seller has previously made available to Buyer in the Data Room any and all environmental reports, studies, audits, records, sampling data, site assessments and other similar documents with respect to the business or assets of AFT-Hungary or any currently owned, operated or leased Real Property which are in the possession or control of the Seller or AFT-Hungary.
- (e) The representations and warranties set forth in this Section 3.15 are the Seller's sole and exclusive representations and warranties regarding environmental matters.

## **Section 3.16 Employee Benefit Matters.**

- (a) Each material benefit, retirement, employment, consulting, compensation, incentive, bonus, stock option, restricted stock, stock appreciation right, phantom equity, Change in Control, severance, vacation, paid time off, welfare and fringe-benefit agreement, plan, policy and program, whether or not reduced to writing, in effect and covering one or more Employees, former employees of the Seller or AFT-Hungary, current or former directors of AFT-Hungary or the beneficiaries or dependents of any such Persons, and is maintained, sponsored, contributed to, or required to be contributed to by the Seller or AFT-Hungary, or under which the Seller or AFT-Hungary has any material liability for premiums or benefits (each, a "Benefit Plan").
- (b) Except as set forth in Section 3.16(b) of the Disclosure Schedules or other applicable Law, no Benefit Plan provides benefits or coverage in the nature of health, life or disability insurance following retirement or other termination of employment (other than death benefits when termination occurs upon death).
- (c) Except as would not have a Material Adverse Effect: (i) there is no pending or, to Seller's Knowledge, threatened action relating to a Benefit Plan; and (ii) no Benefit Plan has within the two years prior to the date hereof been the subject of an examination or audit by a Governmental Authority.
- (d) Except as would not have a Material Adverse Effect, no Benefit Plan exists that could: (i) result in the payment to any Employee, director or consultant of any money or other property; (ii) accelerate the vesting of or provide any additional rights or benefits (including funding of compensation or benefits through a trust or otherwise) to any Employee, director or consultant, except as a result of any partial plan termination resulting from this Agreement; or (iii) limit or restrict the ability of Buyer or its Affiliates to merge, amend or terminate any Benefit Plan, in each case, as a result of the execution of this Agreement. Neither the execution of this Agreement nor the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby will result in "excess parachute payments" within the meaning of Section 280G(b) of the Code.
- (e) The representations and warranties set forth in this Section 3.16 are the Seller's sole and exclusive representations and warranties regarding employee benefit matters.

#### **Section 3.17 Employment Matters.**

- (a) AFT-Hungary is not a party to, or bound by, any plant-specific or employer-specific collective bargaining or other agreement with a labor organization representing any of its Employees. Since December 31, 2019, there has not been, nor, to Seller's Knowledge, has there been any threat of, any strike, slowdown, work stoppage, lockout, concerted refusal to work overtime or other similar labor activity or dispute affecting AFT-Hungary.
- (b) AFT-Hungary is in compliance with all applicable Laws pertaining to employment and employment practices to the extent they relate to employees of AFT-Hungary, except to the extent non-compliance would not result in a Material Adverse Effect. Except as would not have a Material Adverse Effect, there are no actions, suits, claims, investigations or other legal proceedings against AFT-Hungary pending, or to the Seller's Knowledge, threatened to be brought or filed, by or with any Governmental Authority or arbitral

tribunal in connection with the employment or termination of employment of any current or former employee of AFT-Hungary, including, without limitation, any claim relating to unfair labor practices, employment discrimination, harassment, retaliation, equal pay or any other employment related matter arising under applicable Laws.

(c) The representations and warranties set forth in this Section 3.17 are the Seller's sole and exclusive representations and warranties regarding employment matters.

#### Section 3.18 Taxes.

### (a) Tax filings:

- (i) The Seller and AFT-Hungary, as the case may be, has filed (taking into account any valid extensions) all material Tax Returns required to be filed by the Seller and AFT-Hungary. Such Tax Returns are true, complete and correct in all material respects. AFT-Hungary is not currently the beneficiary of any extension of time within which to file any material Tax Return other than extensions of time to file Tax Returns obtained in the ordinary course of business. All material Taxes due and owing by AFT-Hungary have been paid or accrued.
- (ii) No extensions or waivers of statutes of limitations have been given or requested with respect to any material Taxes of AFT-Hungary.
- (iii) There are no ongoing actions, suits, claims, investigations or other legal proceedings by any taxing authority against AFT-Hungary.
  - (iv) AFT-Hungary is not a party to any Tax-sharing agreement.
- (v) All material Taxes which AFT-Hungary is obligated to withhold from amounts owing to any employee, creditor or third party have been paid or accrued.
- (b) Except for certain representations related to Taxes in Section 3.16, the representations and warranties set forth in this Section 3.18 are the Seller's sole and exclusive representations and warranties regarding Tax matters.
- **Section 3.19 Brokers.** No broker, finder or investment banker is entitled to any brokerage, finder's or other fee or commission in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement based upon arrangements made by or on behalf of Seller.
- Section 3.20 No Other Representations and Warranties. Except for the representations and warranties contained in this ARTICLE III (including the related portions of the Disclosure Schedules), none of Seller, AFT-Hungary or any other Person has made or makes any other express or implied representation or warranty, either written or oral, on behalf of Seller or AFT-Hungary, including any representation or warranty as to the accuracy or completeness of any information regarding AFT-Hungary furnished or made available to Buyer and its Representatives (including any information, documents or material delivered to or made available to Buyer in the Data Room, management presentations or in any other form in expectation of the

transactions contemplated hereby) or as to the future revenue, profitability or success of AFT-Hungary, or any representation or warranty arising from statute or otherwise in law.

# ARTICLE IV REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF BUYER

Buyer represents and warrants to Seller that the statements contained in this ARTICLE IV are true and correct as of the date hereof.

Section 4.01 Organization and Authority of Buyer. Buyer is a Korlátolt Felelősségű Társaság (limited liability company) duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the Laws of Hungary. Buyer has all necessary limited liability company power and authority to enter into this Agreement, to carry out its obligations hereunder and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby. The execution and delivery by Buyer of this Agreement, the performance by Buyer of its obligations hereunder and the consummation by Buyer of the transactions contemplated hereby have been duly authorized by all requisite limited liability company action on the part of Buyer. This Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by Buyer, and (assuming due authorization, execution and delivery by Seller) this Agreement constitutes a legal, valid and binding obligation of Buyer, enforceable against Buyer in accordance with its terms, except as such enforceability may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or similar Laws affecting creditors' rights generally and by general principles of equity (regardless of whether enforcement is sought in a proceeding at law or in equity).

Section 4.02 No Conflicts; Consents. The execution, delivery and performance by Buyer of this Agreement, and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, do not and will not: (a) result in a violation or breach of any provision of the HU Governing Documents of Buyer; (b) result in a violation or breach of any provision of any Law or Governmental Order applicable to Buyer; or (c) require the consent, notice or other action by any Person under, conflict with, result in a violation or breach of, constitute a default under or result in the acceleration of any agreement to which Buyer is a party, except in the cases of clauses (b) and (c), where the violation, breach, conflict, default, acceleration or failure to give notice would not have a material adverse effect on Buyer's ability to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby. No consent, approval, Permit, Governmental Order, declaration or filing with, or notice to, any Governmental Authority is required by or with respect to Buyer in connection with the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, except for such consents, approvals, Permits, Governmental Orders, declarations, filings or notices which would not have a material adverse effect on Buyer's ability to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby.

#### Section 4.03 Capitalization; Subsidiaries.

(a) Adam Kurusa, a Hungarian citizen and is the record owner of and has good and valid title to the HU Quotas. The HU Quotas constitute 100% of the total issued and

outstanding voting and equity interests in the Buyer. The HU Quotas have been duly authorized and are validly issued, fully-paid and non-assessable.

- (b) The HU Quotas were issued in compliance with applicable Laws. The HU Quotas were not issued in violation of the HU Governing Documents of Buyer or any other agreement, arrangement, or commitment to which Adam Kurusa or Buyer is a party and, except for the HU Transaction Documents, are not subject to or in violation of any preemptive or similar rights of any Person.
- (c) Except for the HU Transaction Documents, there are no outstanding or authorized options, warrants, convertible securities or other rights, agreements, arrangements or commitments of any character relating to any HU Quotas in Buyer or obligating Buyer to issue or sell any quotas (including the HI Quotas), or any other interest, in Buyer. Other than the HU Governing Documents and the HU Transactional Documents, there are no voting trusts, proxies or other agreements or understandings in effect with respect to the voting or transfer of any of the HU Quotas.
- (d) Buyer does not own, or have any interest in any shares or have an ownership interest in any other Person.
- **Section 4.04 Brokers.** No finder or investment banker is entitled to any brokerage, finder's or other fee or commission in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement based upon arrangements made by or on behalf of Buyer.
- **Section 4.05 Sufficiency of Funds.** As of the Closing, Buyer shall have sufficient cash on hand or other sources of immediately available funds to enable it to make payment of the Purchase Price and consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
- **Section 4.06 Legal Proceedings.** There are no actions, suits, claims, investigations or other legal proceedings pending or, to Buyer's knowledge, threatened against or by Buyer or any Affiliate of Buyer that challenge or seek to prevent, enjoin or otherwise delay the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
- **Section 4.07 Independent Investigation.** Buyer has conducted its own independent investigation, review and analysis of the business, results of operations, prospects, condition (financial or otherwise) or assets of AFT-Hungary, and acknowledges that it has been provided adequate access to the personnel, properties, assets, premises, books and records, and other documents and data of Seller and AFT-Hungary for such purpose. Buyer acknowledges and agrees that: (a) in making its decision to enter into this Agreement and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby, Buyer has relied solely upon its own investigation and the express representations and warranties of Seller set forth in ARTICLE III of this Agreement (including the related portions of the Disclosure Schedules); and (b) none of Seller, AFT-Hungary or any other Person has made any representation or warranty as to Seller, AFT-Hungary or this Agreement, except as expressly set forth in ARTICLE III of this Agreement (including the related portions of the Disclosure Schedules).

# ARTICLE V COVENANTS

Section 5.01 Conduct of Business Prior to the Closing. From the date hereof until the Closing, except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, the HU Transaction Documents or consented to in writing by Buyer (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), Seller shall, and shall cause AFT-Hungary to: (a) conduct the business of AFT-Hungary in the ordinary course of business; and (b) use commercially reasonable efforts to maintain and preserve intact the current organization, business and franchise of AFT-Hungary and to preserve the rights, franchises, goodwill and relationships of its Employees, customers, lenders, suppliers, regulators and others having business relationships with AFT-Hungary. From the date hereof until the Closing Date, except as consented to in writing by Buyer (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), Seller shall not cause or permit AFT-Hungary to take any action that would cause any of the changes, events or conditions described in Section 3.08 to occur.

**Section 5.02** Access to Information. From the date hereof until the Closing, Seller shall, and shall cause AFT-Hungary to: (a) afford Buyer and its Representatives reasonable access to and the right to inspect all of the Real Property, properties, assets, premises, books and records, contracts, agreements and other documents and data related to AFT-Hungary; (b) furnish Buyer and its Representatives with such financial, operating and other data and information related to AFT-Hungary as Buyer or any of its Representatives may reasonably request; and (c) instruct the Representatives of Seller and AFT-Hungary to cooperate with Buyer in its investigation of AFT-Hungary; provided, however, that any such investigation shall be conducted during normal business hours upon reasonable advance notice to Seller, under the supervision of Seller's personnel and in such a manner as not to interfere with the normal operations of AFT-Hungary. All requests by Buyer for access pursuant to this Section 5.02 shall be submitted or directed exclusively to Jedidiah D. Rust, CEO of Seller, or such other individuals as Seller may designate in writing from time to time. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, neither Seller nor AFT-Hungary shall be required to disclose any information to Buyer if such disclosure would, in Seller's sole discretion: (w) cause significant competitive harm to Seller or AFT-Hungary and their respective businesses if the transactions contemplated by this Agreement are not consummated; (x) jeopardize any attorney-client or other privilege; (y) contravene any applicable Law, fiduciary duty or binding agreement entered into prior to the date of this Agreement; or (z) reveal bids received from third parties in connection with transactions similar to those contemplated by this Agreement and any information and analysis (including financial analysis) relating to such bids. Prior to the Closing, without the prior written consent of Seller, which may be withheld for any reason, Buyer shall not contact any suppliers to, or customers of, AFT-Hungary and Buyer shall have no right to perform invasive or subsurface investigations of the Real Property. Buyer shall, and shall cause its Representatives to, abide by the terms of the Confidentiality Agreement with respect to any access or information provided pursuant to this Section 5.02.

**Section 5.03 Supplement to Disclosure Schedules.** From time to time prior to the Closing, Seller shall have the right (but not the obligation) to supplement or amend the Disclosure Schedules, if any, delivered prior to the Closing with respect to any matter hereafter arising or of

which it becomes aware after the date hereof (each a "Schedule Supplement"). Any disclosure in any such Schedule Supplement shall not be deemed to have cured any inaccuracy in or breach of any representation or warranty contained in this Agreement, including for purposes of the indemnification or termination rights contained in this Agreement or of determining whether or not the conditions set forth in Section 6.02 have been satisfied; *provided*, *however*, that if Buyer has the right to, but does not elect to, terminate this Agreement within three (3) Business Days of its receipt of such Schedule Supplement, then Buyer shall be deemed to have irrevocably waived any right to terminate this Agreement with respect to such matter and, further, shall have irrevocably waived its right to indemnification under Section 7.02 with respect to such matter.

#### Section 5.04 [Reserved].

#### Section 5.05 Employees; Benefit Plans.

- (a) During the period commencing at the Closing and ending on the date which is 12 months from the Closing (or if earlier, the date of the employee's termination of employment with AFT-Hungary), Buyer shall and shall cause AFT-Hungary to provide each Employee who remains employed immediately after the Closing ("Continuing Employee") with: (i) base salary or hourly wages which are no less than the base salary or hourly wages provided by AFT-Hungary immediately prior to the Closing; (ii) target bonus opportunities (excluding equity-based compensation), if any, which are no less than the target bonus opportunities (excluding equity-based compensation) provided by AFT-Hungary immediately prior to the Closing; (iii) retirement and welfare benefits that are no less favorable in the aggregate than those provided by AFT-Hungary immediately prior to the Closing; and (iv) severance benefits that are no less favorable than the practice, plan or policy in effect for such Continuing Employee immediately prior to the Closing.
- (b) With respect to any employee benefit plan maintained by Buyer (collectively, "Buyer Benefit Plans") in which any Continuing Employees will participate effective as of the Closing, Buyer shall, or shall cause AFT-Hungary to recognize all service of the Continuing Employees with AFT-Hungary, as the case may be as if such service were with Buyer, for vesting and eligibility purposes in any Buyer Benefit Plan in which such Continuing Employees may be eligible to participate after the Closing Date; provided, however, such service shall not be recognized to the extent that (x) such recognition would result in a duplication of benefits or (y) such service was not recognized under the corresponding Benefit Plan.
- (c) This Section 5.05 shall be binding upon and inure solely to the benefit of each of the parties to this Agreement, and nothing in this Section 5.05, express or implied, shall confer upon any other Person any rights or remedies of any nature whatsoever under or by reason of this Section 5.05. Nothing contained herein, express or implied, shall be construed to establish, amend or modify any benefit plan, program, agreement or arrangement. The parties hereto acknowledge and agree that the terms set forth in this Section 5.05 shall not create any right in any Employee or any other Person to any continued employment with AFT-Hungary, Buyer or any of their respective Affiliates or compensation or benefits of any nature or kind whatsoever.

#### Section 5.06 [Reserved].

#### Section 5.07 Director and Officer Indemnification and Insurance.

- (a) Buyer agrees that all rights to indemnification, advancement of expenses and exculpation by AFT-Hungary now existing in favor of each Person who is now, or has been at any time prior to the date hereof or who becomes prior to the Closing Date, an officer or director of AFT-Hungary, as provided in the articles of organization (or foreign equivalent) or operating agreement (or foreign equivalent) of AFT-Hungary, in each case as in effect on the date of this Agreement, or pursuant to any other agreements in effect on the date hereof, shall survive the Closing Date and shall continue in full force and effect in accordance with their respective terms.
- (b) AFT-Hungary shall, and Buyer shall cause AFT-Hungary to (i) maintain in effect for a period of six (6) years after the Closing Date, if available, the current policies of directors' and officers' liability insurance maintained by AFT-Hungary immediately prior to the Closing Date (provided that AFT-Hungary may substitute therefor policies, of at least the same coverage and amounts and containing terms and conditions that are not less advantageous to the directors and officers of AFT-Hungary when compared to the insurance maintained by AFT-Hungary as of the date hereof), or (ii) obtain as of the Closing Date "tail" insurance policies with a claims period of six (6) years from the Closing Date with at least the same coverage and amounts, and containing terms and conditions that are not less advantageous to the directors and officers of AFT-Hungary, in each case with respect to claims arising out of or relating to events which occurred on or prior to the Closing Date (including in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement).
- (c) The obligations of Buyer and AFT-Hungary under this Section 5.07 shall not be terminated or modified in such a manner as to adversely affect any director or officer to whom this Section 5.07 applies without the consent of such affected director or officer (it being expressly agreed that the directors and officers to whom this Section 5.07 applies shall be third-party beneficiaries of this Section 5.07, each of whom may enforce the provisions of this Section 5.07).
- (d) In the event Buyer, AFT-Hungary or any of their respective successors or assigns (i) consolidates with or merges into any other Person and shall not be the continuing or surviving corporation or entity in such consolidation or merger or (ii) transfers all or substantially all of its properties and assets to any Person, then, and in either such case, proper provision shall be made so that the successors and assigns of Buyer or AFT-Hungary, as the case may be, shall assume all of the obligations set forth in this Section 5.07.

**Section 5.08 Confidentiality.** Buyer acknowledges and agrees that the Confidentiality Agreement remains in full force and effect and, in addition, covenants and agrees to keep confidential, in accordance with the provisions of the Confidentiality Agreement, information provided to Buyer pursuant to this Agreement. If this Agreement is, for any reason, terminated prior to the Closing, the Confidentiality Agreement and the provisions of this Section 5.08 shall nonetheless continue in full force and effect.

21

#### Section 5.09 Governmental Approvals and Other Third-party Consents.

- (a) Each party hereto shall, as promptly as possible, use its reasonable best efforts to obtain, or cause to be obtained, all consents, authorizations, orders and approvals from all Governmental Authorities that may be or become necessary for its execution and delivery of this Agreement and the performance of its obligations pursuant to this Agreement. Each party shall cooperate fully with the other party and its Affiliates in promptly seeking to obtain all such consents, authorizations, orders and approvals. The parties hereto shall not willfully take any action that will have the effect of delaying, impairing or impeding the receipt of any required consents, authorizations, orders and approvals.
- (b) Without limiting the generality of Buyer's undertaking pursuant to this Section 5.09, Buyer agrees to use its reasonable best efforts and to take any and all steps necessary to avoid or eliminate each and every impediment under any antitrust, competition or trade regulation Law that may be asserted by any Governmental Authority or any other party so as to enable the parties hereto to close the transactions contemplated by this Agreement as promptly as possible, including proposing, negotiating, committing to and effecting, by consent decree, hold separate orders or otherwise, the sale, divestiture or disposition of any of its assets, properties or businesses or of the assets, properties or businesses to be acquired by it pursuant to this Agreement as are required to be divested in order to avoid the entry of, or to effect the dissolution of, any injunction, temporary restraining order or other order in any suit or proceeding, which would otherwise have the effect of materially delaying or preventing the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. In addition, Buyer shall use its reasonable best efforts to defend through litigation on the merits any claim asserted in court by any party in order to avoid entry of, or to have vacated or terminated, any Governmental Order (whether temporary, preliminary or permanent) that would prevent the consummation of the Closing.
- (c) All analyses, appearances, meetings, discussions, presentations, memoranda, briefs, filings, arguments, and proposals made by or on behalf of either party before any Governmental Authority or the staff or regulators of any Governmental Authority, in connection with the transactions contemplated hereunder (but, for the avoidance of doubt, not including any interactions between Seller or AFT-Hungary with Governmental Authorities in the ordinary course of business, any disclosure which is not permitted by Law or any disclosure containing confidential information) shall be disclosed to the other party hereunder in advance of any filing, submission or attendance, it being the intent that the parties will consult and cooperate with one another, and consider in good faith the views of one another, in connection with any such analyses, appearances, meetings, discussions, presentations, memoranda, briefs, filings, arguments and proposals. Each party shall give notice to the other party with respect to any meeting, discussion, appearance or contact with any Governmental Authority or the staff or regulators of any Governmental Authority, with such notice being sufficient to provide the other party with the opportunity to attend and participate in such meeting, discussion, appearance or contact.
- (d) Seller and Buyer shall use commercially reasonable efforts to give all notices to, and obtain all consents from, all third parties; *provided*, *however*, that Seller shall not be obligated to pay any consideration therefor to any third party from whom consent or approval is requested.

#### Section 5.10 Books and Records.

- (a) In order to facilitate the resolution of any claims made against or incurred by Seller prior to the Closing, or for any other reasonable purpose, for a period of seven (7) years after the Closing, Buyer shall:
- (i) retain the books and records (including personnel files) of AFT-Hungary relating to periods prior to the Closing in a manner reasonably consistent with the prior practices of AFT-Hungary; and
- (ii) upon reasonable notice, afford the Representatives of Seller reasonable access (including the right to make, at Seller's expense, photocopies), during normal business hours, to such books and records.
- (b) In order to facilitate the resolution of any claims made by or against or incurred by Buyer or AFT-Hungary after the Closing, or for any other reasonable purpose, for a period of seven (7) years following the Closing, Seller shall:
- (iii) retain the books and records (including personnel files) of Seller which relate to AFT-Hungary and its operations for periods prior to the Closing; and
- (iv) upon reasonable notice, afford the Representatives of Buyer or such AFT-Hungary reasonable access (including the right to make, at Buyer's expense, photocopies), during normal business hours, to such books and records.
- (c) Neither Buyer nor Seller shall be obligated to provide the other party with access to any books or records (including personnel files) pursuant to this Section 5.10 where such access would violate any Law.
- **Section 5.11 Closing Conditions.** From the date hereof until the Closing, each party hereto shall, and Seller shall cause AFT-Hungary to, use commercially reasonable efforts to take such actions as are necessary to expeditiously satisfy the closing conditions set forth in ARTICLE VI hereof.
- **Section 5.12 Public Announcements.** Unless otherwise required by applicable Law or stock exchange requirements (based upon the reasonable advice of counsel), no party to this Agreement shall make any public announcements in respect of this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby or otherwise communicate with any news media without the prior written consent of the other party (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), and the parties shall cooperate as to the timing and contents of any such announcement.
- **Section 5.13 Further Assurances.** Following the Closing, each of the parties hereto shall, and shall cause their respective Affiliates to, execute and deliver such additional documents, instruments, conveyances and assurances, and take such further actions as may be reasonably required to carry out the provisions hereof and give effect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

23

**Section 5.14 Transfer Taxes.** All transfer, documentary, sales, use, stamp, registration, value added and other such Taxes and fees (including any penalties and interest) incurred in connection with this Agreement (including any real property transfer Tax and any other similar Tax) shall be borne and paid by Buyer when due. Buyer shall, at its own expense, timely file any Tax Return or other document with respect to such Taxes or fees (and Seller shall cooperate with respect thereto as necessary).

#### Section 5.15 [Reserved].

## ARTICLE VI CONDITIONS TO CLOSING

**Section 6.01 Conditions to Obligations of All Parties.** The obligations of each party to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement shall be subject to the fulfillment, at or prior to the Closing, of each of the following conditions:

- (a) No Governmental Authority shall have enacted, issued, promulgated, enforced or entered any Governmental Order which is in effect and has the effect of making the transactions contemplated by this Agreement illegal, otherwise restraining or prohibiting consummation of such transactions or causing any of the transactions contemplated hereunder to be rescinded following completion thereof.
- (b) Seller shall have received all consents, authorizations, orders and approvals from the Governmental Authorities referred to in Section 3.05 and Buyer shall have received all consents, authorizations, orders and approvals from the Governmental Authorities referred to in Section 4.02, in each case, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Buyer and Seller, and no such consent, authorization, order and approval shall have been revoked.

**Section 6.02 Conditions to Obligations of Buyer.** The obligations of Buyer to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement shall be subject to the fulfillment or Buyer's waiver, at or prior to the Closing, of each of the following conditions:

- (a) The representations and warranties of Seller contained in ARTICLE III shall be true and correct in all respects as of the Closing Date with the same effect as though made at and as of such date (except those representations and warranties that address matters only as of a specified date, which shall be true and correct in all respects as of that specified date), except where the failure of such representations and warranties to be true and correct would not have a Material Adverse Effect.
- (b) Seller shall have duly performed and complied in all material respects with all agreements, covenants and conditions required by this Agreement to be performed or complied with by it prior to or on the Closing Date.
- (c) The HU Transaction Documents shall be duly executed by all parties thereto.
- (d) Seller shall have delivered to Buyer the Disclosure Schedules as required pursuant to this Agreement.

- (e) Buyer shall have received a certificate, dated the Closing Date and signed by a duly authorized officer of Seller, that each of the conditions set forth in Section 6.02(a) and Section 6.02(b) have been satisfied.
- (f) Buyer shall have received a certificate of the Secretary or an Assistant Secretary (or equivalent officer) of Seller certifying that attached thereto are true and complete copies of all resolutions adopted by the board of directors of Seller authorizing the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, and that all such resolutions are in full force and effect and are all the resolutions adopted in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby.
- (g) Seller shall have received, at its annual meeting of the shareholders of Seller, approval by the Seller's shareholders for the sale of all or substantially all of the assets of Seller (including (1) the sale of the Equity Interests pursuant to this Agreement and the sale of membership interests in Quadrant Metals Technologies, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company ("QMT"), and ARC Florida LLC, a Delaware limited liability company ("ARC Florida"), (2) the sale of all or substantially all of the assets of ARC Colorado, Inc., a Colorado corporation ("ARC CO (CO)") to ARC Colorado, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("ARC CO (DE)"), (3) the sale of the issued and outstanding stock of ARC CO (CO), (4) leaseback to ARC CO (CO) of the assets sold to ARC CO (DE);
- (h) Buyer shall have received a certificate of the Secretary or an Assistant Secretary (or equivalent officer) of Seller certifying the names and signatures of the officers of Seller authorized to sign this Agreement and the other documents to be delivered hereunder.
- (i) Seller shall have delivered, or caused to be delivered, to Buyer such certificates evidencing the Equity Interests, free and clear of all Indebtedness and Encumbrances other than the Erste Bank Loan, duly endorsed in blank or accompanied by equity interest powers or other instruments of transfer duly executed in blank and with all required stock transfer tax stamps affixed.
- (j) Buyer shall have completed confirmatory legal due diligence of AFT-Hungary to the reasonable satisfaction of Buyer.
- (k) At Closing, AFT-Hungary shall have not less than the Closing Working Capital.
- **Section 6.03 Conditions to Obligations of Seller.** The obligations of Seller to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement shall be subject to the fulfillment or Seller's waiver, at or prior to the Closing, of each of the following conditions:
  - (a) The representations and warranties of Buyer contained in ARTICLE IV shall be true and correct in all respects as of the Closing Date with the same effect as though made at and as of such date (except those representations and warranties that address matters only as of a specified date, which shall be true and correct in all respects as of that specified date), except where the failure of such representations and warranties to be true and correct would not have a material adverse effect on Buyer's ability to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby.

- (b) Buyer shall have duly performed and complied in all material respects with all agreements, covenants and conditions required by this Agreement to be performed or complied with by it prior to or on the Closing Date.
- (c) Seller shall have received a certificate, dated the Closing Date and signed by a duly authorized officer of Buyer, that each of the conditions set forth in Section 6.03(a) and Section 6.03(b) have been satisfied.
- (d) Seller shall have received a certificate of the Secretary or an Assistant Secretary (or equivalent officer) of Buyer certifying that attached thereto are true and complete copies of (i) the appointment of Eli Davidai as co-Managing Director who cannot be removed from such position to the maximum extent permitted under applicable Law; and (ii) all resolutions adopted by the Managers of Buyer authorizing the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, and that all such resolutions are in full force and effect and are all the resolutions adopted in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby.
- (e) Seller shall have received evidence of AFT-Hungary obtaining directors & officers insurance, with Eli Davidai as one of the insured persons, with adequate and reasonable coverage thereto and thereof, as determined at the discretion of the Seller.
- (f) Seller shall have received a certificate of the Secretary or an Assistant Secretary (or equivalent officer) of Buyer certifying the names and signatures of the officers of Buyer authorized to sign this Agreement and the other documents to be delivered hereunder.
- (g) Buyer shall have delivered to the Seller its Disclosure Schedules as required pursuant to this Agreement.
- (h) An independent committee of the Seller's board of directors (the "ARC Independent Committee") shall have duly authorized the execution and entry into this Agreement, and consummation of the transactions contemplated hereunder.
- (i) The ARC Independent Committee shall have received a valuation and fairness opinion of AFT-Hungary and the Seller Subsidiaries, from Imperial Capital, LLC, and such valuation is in the amount of not less than Forty-Five Million Dollars (\$45,000,000) in the aggregate without deductions in connection with outstanding indebtedness due and payable at the Closing and the redemption of Seller's Series A-2 Preferred Stock, and recommended that ARC's board of directors approve such transaction.
- (j) (h)(i) The ARC Independent Committee shall have received a valuation of AFT-Hungary from a Hungarian valuation firm satisfactory to AAC.
- (k) Buyer shall have delivered to Seller cash in an amount equal to the Purchase Price by wire transfer in immediately available funds, to an account or accounts which account or accounts shall be designated by Seller in a written notice to Buyer at least two Business Days prior to the Closing Date.

# ARTICLE VII INDEMNIFICATION

Section 7.01 Survival. Subject to the limitations and other provisions of this Agreement, the representations and warranties contained herein shall survive the Closing and shall remain in full force and effect until the date and effective time of any Change in Control of the Seller. None of the covenants or other agreements contained in this Agreement shall survive the Closing Date other than those which by their terms contemplate performance after the Closing Date, and each such surviving covenant and agreement shall survive the Closing for the period contemplated by its terms. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any claims asserted in good faith with reasonable specificity (to the extent known at such time) and in writing by notice from the non-breaching party to the breaching party prior to the expiration date of the applicable survival period shall not thereafter be barred by the expiration of such survival period and such claims shall survive until finally resolved.

**Section 7.02 Indemnification By Seller.** Subject to the other terms and conditions of this ARTICLE VII, Seller shall indemnify Buyer against, and shall hold Buyer harmless from and against, any and all Losses incurred or sustained by, or imposed upon, Buyer based upon, arising out of, with respect to or by reason of:

- (a) any inaccuracy in or breach of any of the representations or warranties of Seller contained in this Agreement; or
- (b) any breach or non-fulfillment of any covenant, agreement or obligation to be performed by Seller pursuant to this Agreement.

**Section 7.03 Indemnification By Buyer.** Subject to the other terms and conditions of this ARTICLE VII, Buyer shall indemnify Seller against, and shall hold Seller harmless from and against, any and all Losses incurred or sustained by, or imposed upon, Seller based upon, arising out of, with respect to or by reason of:

- (a) any inaccuracy in or breach of any of the representations or warranties of Buyer contained in this Agreement; or
- (b) any breach or non-fulfillment of any covenant, agreement or obligation to be performed by Buyer pursuant to this Agreement.

**Section 7.04 Certain Limitations.** The party making a claim under this ARTICLE VII is referred to as the "**Indemnified Party**", and the party against whom such claims are asserted under this ARTICLE VII is referred to as the "**Indemnifying Party**". The indemnification provided for in Section 7.02 and Section 7.03 shall be subject to the following limitations:

(a) The Indemnifying Party shall not be liable to the Indemnified Party for indemnification under Section 7.02(a) or Section 7.03(a), as the case may be, until the aggregate amount of all Losses in respect of indemnification under Section 7.02(a) or Section 7.03(a) exceeds the Material Contract Value (the "**Deductible**"), in which event

the Indemnifying Party shall only be required to pay or be liable for Losses in excess of the Deductible.

- (b) The aggregate amount of all Losses for which an Indemnifying Party shall be liable pursuant to Section 7.02(a) or Section 7.03(a) as the case may be, shall not exceed ten percent (10%) of the Purchase Price.
- (c) Payments by an Indemnifying Party pursuant to Section 7.02 or Section 7.03 in respect of any Loss shall be limited to the amount of any liability or damage that remains after deducting therefrom any insurance proceeds and any indemnity, contribution or other similar payment received or reasonably expected to be received by the Indemnified Party (or AFT-Hungary) in respect of any such claim. The Indemnified Party shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to recover under insurance policies or indemnity, contribution or other similar agreements for any Losses prior to seeking indemnification under this Agreement.
- (d) Each Indemnified Party shall take, and cause its Affiliates to take, all reasonable steps to mitigate any Loss upon becoming aware of any event or circumstance that would be reasonably expected to, or does, give rise thereto, including incurring costs only to the minimum extent necessary to remedy the breach that gives rise to such Loss.

#### Section 7.05 Indemnification Procedures.

(a) If any Indemnified Party receives notice of the assertion or commencement of any action, suit, claim or other legal proceeding made or brought by any Person who is not a party to this Agreement or an Affiliate of a party to this Agreement or a Representative of the foregoing (a "Third-Party Claim") against such Indemnified Party with respect to which the Indemnifying Party is obligated to provide indemnification under this Agreement, the Indemnified Party shall give the Indemnifying Party prompt written notice thereof. The failure to give such prompt written notice shall not, however, relieve the Indemnifying Party of its indemnification obligations, except and only to the extent that the Indemnifying Party forfeits rights or defenses by reason of such failure. Such notice by the Indemnified Party shall describe the Third-Party Claim in reasonable detail, shall include copies of all material written evidence thereof and shall indicate the estimated amount, if reasonably practicable, of the Loss that has been or may be sustained by the Indemnified Party. The Indemnifying Party shall have the right to participate in, or by giving written notice to the Indemnified Party, to assume the defense of any Third-Party Claim at the Indemnifying Party's expense and by the Indemnifying Party's own counsel, and the Indemnified Party shall cooperate in good faith in such defense. In the event that the Indemnifying Party assumes the defense of any Third-Party Claim, subject to Section 7.05(b), it shall have the right to take such action as it deems necessary to avoid, dispute, defend, appeal or make counterclaims pertaining to any such Third-Party Claim in the name and on behalf of the Indemnified Party. The Indemnified Party shall have the right, at its own cost and expense, to participate in the defense of any Third-Party Claim with counsel selected by it subject to the Indemnifying Party's right to control the defense thereof. If the Indemnifying Party elects not to compromise or defend such Third-Party Claim or fails to promptly notify the Indemnified Party in writing of its election to defend as provided in this Agreement, the Indemnified Party may, subject to Section 7.05(b), pay,

compromise, defend such Third-Party Claim and seek indemnification for any and all Losses based upon, arising from or relating to such Third-Party Claim. Seller and Buyer shall cooperate with each other in all reasonable respects in connection with the defense of any Third-Party Claim, including making available (subject to the provisions of Section 5.08) records relating to such Third-Party Claim and furnishing, without expense (other than reimbursement of actual out-of-pocket expenses) to the defending party, management employees of the non-defending party as may be reasonably necessary for the preparation of the defense of such Third-Party Claim.

- Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, the Indemnifying Party (b) shall not enter into settlement of any Third-Party Claim without the prior written consent of the Indemnified Party (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), except as provided in this Section 7.05(b). If a firm offer is made to settle a Third-Party Claim without leading to liability or the creation of a financial or other obligation on the part of the Indemnified Party and provides, in customary form, for the unconditional release of each Indemnified Party from all liabilities and obligations in connection with such Third-Party Claim and the Indemnifying Party desires to accept and agree to such offer, the Indemnifying Party shall give written notice to that effect to the Indemnified Party. If the Indemnified Party fails to consent to such firm offer within fifteen (15) days after its receipt of such notice, the Indemnified Party may continue to contest or defend such Third-Party Claim and in such event, the maximum liability of the Indemnifying Party as to such Third-Party Claim shall not exceed the amount of such settlement offer. If the Indemnified Party fails to consent to such firm offer and also fails to assume defense of such Third-Party Claim, the Indemnifying Party may settle the Third-Party Claim upon the terms set forth in such firm offer to settle such Third-Party Claim. If the Indemnified Party has assumed the defense pursuant to Section 7.05(a), it shall not agree to any settlement without the written consent of the Indemnifying Party (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed).
- Any claim by an Indemnified Party on account of a Loss which does not result from (c) a Third-Party Claim (a "Direct Claim") shall be asserted by the Indemnified Party giving the Indemnifying Party prompt written notice thereof. The failure to give such prompt written notice shall not, however, relieve the Indemnifying Party of its indemnification obligations, except and only to the extent that the Indemnifying Party forfeits rights or defenses by reason of such failure. Such notice by the Indemnified Party shall describe the Direct Claim in reasonable detail, shall include copies of all material written evidence thereof and shall indicate the estimated amount, if reasonably practicable, of the Loss that has been or may be sustained by the Indemnified Party. The Indemnifying Party shall have thirty (30) days after its receipt of such notice to respond in writing to such Direct Claim. During such thirty (30) day period, the Indemnified Party shall allow the Indemnifying Party and its professional advisors to investigate the matter or circumstance alleged to give rise to the Direct Claim, and whether and to what extent any amount is payable in respect of the Direct Claim and the Indemnified Party shall assist the Indemnifying Party's investigation by giving such information and assistance (including access to AFT-Hungary's premises and personnel and the right to examine and copy any accounts, documents or records) as the Indemnifying Party or any of its professional advisors may reasonably request. If the Indemnifying Party does not so respond within such thirty (30) day period, the Indemnifying Party shall be deemed to have rejected such claim, in which

case the Indemnified Party shall be free to pursue such remedies as may be available to the Indemnified Party on the terms and subject to the provisions of this Agreement.

**Section 7.06 Tax Treatment of Indemnification Payments.** All indemnification payments made under this Agreement shall be treated by the parties as an adjustment to the Purchase Price for Tax purposes, unless otherwise required by Law.

Section 7.07 Exclusive Remedies. Subject to Section 9.12, the parties acknowledge and agree that their sole and exclusive remedy with respect to any and all claims for any breach of any representation, warranty, covenant, agreement or obligation set forth herein or otherwise relating to the subject matter of this Agreement, shall be pursuant to the indemnification provisions set forth in this ARTICLE VII. In furtherance of the foregoing, except with respect to Section 9.12, each party hereby waives, to the fullest extent permitted under Law, any and all rights, claims and causes of action for any breach of any representation, warranty, covenant, agreement or obligation set forth herein or otherwise relating to the subject matter of this Agreement it may have against the other parties hereto and their Affiliates and each of their respective Representatives arising under or based upon any Law, except pursuant to the indemnification provisions set forth in this ARTICLE VII. Nothing in this Section 7.07 shall limit any Person's right to seek and obtain any equitable relief to which any Person shall be entitled pursuant to Section 9.12.

## ARTICLE VIII TERMINATION

**Section 8.01 Termination.** This Agreement may be terminated at any time prior to the Closing:

- (a) by the mutual written consent of Seller and Buyer;
- (b) by Buyer by written notice to Seller if:
- (i) Buyer is not then in material breach of any provision of this Agreement and there has been a material breach, inaccuracy in or failure to perform any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement made by Seller pursuant to this Agreement that would give rise to the failure of any of the conditions specified in ARTICLE VI and such breach, inaccuracy or failure cannot be cured by Seller by within one-hundred-eighty days from the date of this Agreement (the "**Drop Dead Date**"); or
- (ii) any of the conditions set forth in Section 6.01 or Section 6.02 shall not have been fulfilled by the Drop Dead Date, unless such failure shall be due to the failure of Buyer to perform or comply with any of the covenants, agreements or conditions hereof to be performed or complied with by it prior to the Closing;
- (c) by Seller by written notice to Buyer if:
- (iii) Seller is not then in material breach of any provision of this Agreement and there has been a material breach, inaccuracy in or failure to perform any representation,

warranty, covenant or agreement made by Buyer pursuant to this Agreement that would give rise to the failure of any of the conditions specified in ARTICLE VI and such breach, inaccuracy or failure cannot be cured by Buyer by the Drop Dead Date; or

- (iv) any of the conditions set forth in Section 6.01 or Section 6.03 shall not have been fulfilled by the Drop Dead Date, unless such failure shall be due to the failure of Seller to perform or comply with any of the covenants, agreements or conditions hereof to be performed or complied with by it prior to the Closing; or
- (d) by Buyer or Seller in the event that:
- (v) there shall be any Law that makes consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement illegal or otherwise prohibited; or
- (vi) any Governmental Authority shall have issued a Governmental Order restraining or enjoining the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, and such Governmental Order shall have become final and non-appealable.

**Section 8.02 Effect of Termination.** In the event of the termination of this Agreement in accordance with this Article, this Agreement shall forthwith become void and there shall be no liability on the part of any party hereto except:

- (a) as set forth in this ARTICLE VIII and Section 5.08 and ARTICLE IX hereof; and
- (b) that nothing herein shall relieve any party hereto from liability for any intentional breach of any provision hereof.

# ARTICLE IX MISCELLANEOUS

**Section 9.01 Expenses.** Except as otherwise expressly provided herein (including Section 5.14 hereof), all costs and expenses, including, without limitation, fees and disbursements of counsel, financial advisors and accountants, incurred in connection with this Agreement by the Buyer and the transactions contemplated hereby shall be paid by the Seller.

**Section 9.02 Notices.** All notices and other communications under this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been duly received (a) if given by electronic transmission (including e-mail), when transmitted and the electronic transmission confirmation is given by the recipient to the sender (as to which automated receipt notification shall not be deemed sufficient) if transmitted on a Business Day and during normal business hours of the recipient, and otherwise on the next Business Day following transmission, (b) if given by certified or registered mail, return receipt requested, postage prepaid, three Business Days after being deposited in the US mails, and (c) if given by courier or other means, when received or personally delivered, and addressed as set forth in this Section 9.02). Such communications must be sent to the respective parties at the following addresses (or at such other address for a party as shall be specified in a notice given in accordance with this Section 9.02):

If to Seller: ARC Group Worldwide, Inc.

810 Flightline Boulevard

DeLand, FL 32724

Attention: Jedidiah D. Rust E-mail: jrust@arcw.com

with a copy to: Wuersch & Gering LLP

100 Wall St., 10<sup>th</sup> Fl. New York, NY 10005

Attention: Travis L. Gering

E-mail: travis.gering@wg-law.com

If to Buyer:

c/o AFT Hungary Kft. Ipari Park 5 2651 Rétság, Hungary

Attention: Adam Kurusa
E-mail: akurusa@arcw.com

Section 9.03 Interpretation. For purposes of this Agreement: (a) the words "include," "includes" and "including" shall be deemed to be followed by the words "without limitation"; (b) the word "or" is not exclusive; and (c) the words "herein," "hereof," "hereby," "hereto" and "hereunder" refer to this Agreement as a whole. Unless the context otherwise requires, references herein: (x) to Articles, Sections, Disclosure Schedules and Exhibits mean the Articles and Sections of, and Disclosure Schedules and Exhibits attached to, this Agreement; (y) to an agreement, instrument or other document means such agreement, instrument or other document as amended, supplemented and modified from time to time to the extent permitted by the provisions thereof; and (z) to a statute means such statute as amended from time to time and includes any successor legislation thereto and any regulations promulgated thereunder. This Agreement shall be construed without regard to any presumption or rule requiring construction or interpretation against the party drafting an instrument or causing any instrument to be drafted. The Disclosure Schedules and Exhibits referred to herein shall be construed with, and as an integral part of, this Agreement to the same extent as if they were set forth verbatim herein.

Section 9.04 Disclosure Schedules. All section headings in the Disclosure Schedules correspond to the sections of this Agreement, but information provided in any section of the Disclosure Schedules shall constitute disclosure for purposes of each section of this Agreement where such information is relevant. Unless the context otherwise requires, all capitalized terms used in the Disclosure Schedules shall have the respective meanings assigned to such terms in this Agreement. Certain information set forth in the Disclosure Schedules is included solely for informational purposes, and may not be required to be disclosed pursuant to this Agreement. No reference to or disclosure of any item or other matter in the Disclosure Schedules shall be construed as an admission or indication that such item or other matter is required to be referred to or disclosed in the Disclosure Schedules. No disclosure in the Disclosure Schedules relating to any possible

breach or violation of any agreement or Law shall be construed as an admission or indication that any such breach or violation exists or has actually occurred. The inclusion of any information in the Disclosure Schedules shall not be deemed to be an admission or acknowledgment by Seller that in and of itself, such information is material to or outside the ordinary course of the business or is required to be disclosed on the Disclosure Schedules. No disclosure in the Disclosure Schedules shall be deemed to create any rights in any third party.

**Section 9.05 Headings.** The headings in this Agreement are for reference only and shall not affect the interpretation of this Agreement.

**Section 9.06 Severability.** If any term or provision of this Agreement is invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any jurisdiction, such invalidity, illegality or unenforceability shall not affect any other term or provision of this Agreement or invalidate or render unenforceable such term or provision in any other jurisdiction. Upon such determination that any term or other provision is invalid, illegal or unenforceable, the parties hereto shall negotiate in good faith to modify this Agreement so as to effect the original intent of the parties as closely as possible in a mutually acceptable manner in order that the transactions contemplated hereby be consummated as originally contemplated to the greatest extent possible.

Section 9.07 Entire Agreement. This Agreement, together with the HU Transaction Documents, constitutes the sole and entire agreement of the parties to this Agreement with respect to the subject matter contained herein, and supersede all prior and contemporaneous representations, warranties, understandings and agreements, both written and oral, with respect to such subject matter. In the event of any conflict between the statements in the body of this Agreement, the HU Transaction Documents, and/or the respective Exhibits and Disclosure Schedules hereto or thereto (other than an exception expressly set forth as such in the Disclosure Schedules), the statements in the body of this Agreement will control.

**Section 9.08** Successors and Assigns. This Agreement shall be binding upon and shall inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors and permitted assigns. Neither party may assign its rights or obligations hereunder without the prior written consent of the other party, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed. No assignment shall relieve the assigning party of any of its obligations hereunder.

Section 9.09 No Third-Party Beneficiaries. Except as provided in Section 5.07 and ARTICLE VII, this Agreement is for the sole benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors and permitted assigns and nothing herein, express or implied, is intended to or shall confer upon any other Person or entity any legal or equitable right, benefit or remedy of any nature whatsoever under or by reason of this Agreement; *provided*, however, that the Lender (as defined in the Loan & Security Agreement) and the Option Holder (as defined in the Option Agreement) shall be (x) third party beneficiaries under this Agreement; and (y) entitled to rely upon, and shall not incur any liability for relying upon, this Agreement, including but not limited to any representation or warranty set forth herein.

**Section 9.10** Amendment and Modification; Waiver. This Agreement may only be amended, modified or supplemented by an agreement in writing signed by each party hereto. No waiver by any party of any of the provisions hereof shall be effective unless explicitly set forth in writing and signed by the party so waiving. No waiver by any party shall operate or be construed as a waiver in respect of any failure, breach or default not expressly identified by such written waiver, whether of a similar or different character, and whether occurring before or after that waiver. No failure to exercise, or delay in exercising, any right, remedy, power or privilege arising from this Agreement shall operate or be construed as a waiver thereof; nor shall any single or partial exercise of any right, remedy, power or privilege hereunder preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, remedy, power or privilege.

## Section 9.11 Governing Law; Submission to Jurisdiction; Waiver of Jury Trial.

- (a) This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the internal laws of the State of New York without giving effect to any choice or conflict of law provision or rule (whether of the State of New York or any other jurisdiction).
- (b) ANY LEGAL SUIT, ACTION OR PROCEEDING ARISING OUT OF OR BASED UPON THIS AGREEMENT, THE OTHER TRANSACTION DOCUMENTS OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY OR THEREBY MAY BE INSTITUTED IN THE FEDERAL COURTS OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA OR THE COURTS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK IN EACH CASE LOCATED IN THE CITY OF MANHATTAN AND COUNTY OF NEW YORK, AND EACH PARTY IRREVOCABLY SUBMITS TO THE EXCLUSIVE JURISDICTION OF SUCH COURTS IN ANY SUCH SUIT, ACTION OR PROCEEDING. THE PARTIES IRREVOCABLY AND UNCONDITIONALLY WAIVE ANY OBJECTION TO THE LAYING OF VENUE OF ANY SUIT, ACTION OR ANY PROCEEDING IN SUCH COURTS AND IRREVOCABLY WAIVE AND AGREE NOT TO PLEAD OR CLAIM IN ANY SUCH COURT THAT ANY SUCH SUIT, ACTION OR PROCEEDING BROUGHT IN ANY SUCH COURT HAS BEEN BROUGHT IN AN INCONVENIENT FORUM.
- **PARTY ACKNOWLEDGES AND AGREES** (c) **EACH THAT ANY** CONTROVERSY WHICH MAY ARISE UNDER THIS AGREEMENT OR THE OTHER TRANSACTION DOCUMENTS IS LIKELY TO INVOLVE COMPLICATED **DIFFICULT ISSUES** AND, THEREFORE, **EACH** SUCH IRREVOCABLY AND UNCONDITIONALLY WAIVES ANY RIGHT IT MAY HAVE TO A TRIAL BY JURY IN RESPECT OF ANY LEGAL ACTION ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT, THE OTHER TRANSACTION DOCUMENTS OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY **PARTY** TO **AGREEMENT CERTIFIES** THEREBY. **EACH THIS** ACKNOWLEDGES THAT (A) NO REPRESENTATIVE OF ANY OTHER PARTY HAS REPRESENTED, EXPRESSLY OR OTHERWISE, THAT SUCH OTHER PARTY WOULD NOT SEEK TO ENFORCE THE FOREGOING WAIVER IN THE EVENT OF A LEGAL ACTION, (B) SUCH PARTY HAS CONSIDERED THE IMPLICATIONS OF THIS WAIVER, (C) SUCH PARTY MAKES THIS WAIVER VOLUNTARILY, AND (D) SUCH PARTY HAS BEEN INDUCED TO ENTER INTO THIS AGREEMENT BY,

AMONG OTHER THINGS, THE MUTUAL WAIVERS AND CERTIFICATIONS IN THIS SECTION 9.11(c).

**Section 9.12 Specific Performance.** The parties agree that irreparable damage would occur if any provision of this Agreement were not performed in accordance with the terms hereof and that the parties shall be entitled to specific performance of the terms hereof, in addition to any other remedy to which they are entitled at law or in equity.

**Section 9.13 Counterparts.** This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which when executed and delivered shall be an original, and all of which when executed shall constitute one and the same instrument. Counterpart signature pages to this Agreement transmitted by facsimile, electronic mail or any other electronic means or delivered in any electronic or digital format, such as portable document format (.pdf) or *DocuSign*, to preserve the original graphic and pictorial appearance of a document, which will have the same effect as physical delivery of the paper document bearing an original signature.

## Section 9.14 Conflict Waiver; Attorney-Client Privilege.

- (a) Each of the parties hereto acknowledges and agrees, on its own behalf and on behalf of its directors, members, shareholders, partners, officers, employees and Affiliates, that:
- (i) Wuersch & Gering LLP has acted as counsel to (A) AFT-Hungary and (B) Seller and its Affiliates (collectively, the "Seller Group"), in connection with the negotiation, preparation, execution and delivery of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby. Buyer agrees, and shall cause AFT-Hungary to agree, that, following consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, such representation and any prior representation of AFT-Hungary by Wuersch & Gering LLP (or any successor) ("Seller Group Law Firm") shall not preclude Seller Group Law Firm from serving as counsel to the Seller Group or any director, member, shareholder, partner, officer or employee of the Seller Group, in connection with any litigation, claim or obligation arising out of or relating to this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby.
- (ii) Buyer shall not, and shall not cause AFT-Hungary to, seek or have Seller Group Law Firm disqualified from any such representation based on the prior representation of AFT-Hungary by Seller Group Law Firm. Each of the parties hereto hereby consents thereto and waives any conflict of interest arising from such prior representation, and each of such parties shall cause any of its Affiliates to consent to waive any conflict of interest arising from such representation. Each of the parties acknowledges that such consent and waiver is voluntary, that it has been carefully considered, and that the parties have consulted with counsel or have been advised they should do so in connection herewith. The covenants, consent and waiver contained in this Section 9.14(a) shall not be deemed exclusive of any other rights to which Seller Group Law Firm is entitled whether pursuant to law, contract or otherwise.

- All communications between the Seller Group or AFT-Hungary, on the one hand, (b) and Seller Group Law Firm, on the other hand, relating to the negotiation, preparation, execution and delivery of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby (the "Privileged Communications") shall be deemed to be attorneyclient privileged and the expectation of client confidence relating thereto shall belong solely to the Seller Group and shall not pass to or be claimed by Buyer or AFT-Hungary. Accordingly, Buyer and AFT-Hungary shall not have access to any Privileged Communications or to the files of Seller Group Law Firm relating to such engagement from and after Closing and may not use or rely on any Privileged Communications in any claim, dispute, action, suit or proceeding against or involving any of the Seller Group. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, from and after the Closing, (i) the Seller Group (and not Buyer or AFT-Hungary) shall be the sole holders of the attorney-client privilege with respect to such engagement, and none of Buyer or AFT-Hungary shall be a holder thereof, (ii) to the extent that files of Seller Group Law Firm in respect of such engagement constitute property of the client, only the Seller Group (and not Buyer nor AFT-Hungary) shall hold such property rights and (iii) Seller Group Law Firm shall have no duty whatsoever to reveal or disclose any such attorney-client communications or files to Buyer or AFT-Hungary by reason of any attorney-client relationship between Seller Group Law Firm and AFT-Hungary or otherwise. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that a dispute arises between Buyer or its Affiliates (including AFT-Hungary), on the one hand, and a third party other than any of the Seller Group, on the other hand, Buyer and its Affiliates (including AFT-Hungary) may assert the attorney-client privilege to prevent disclosure of confidential communications to such third party; provided, however, that neither Buyer nor any of its Affiliates (including AFT-Hungary) may waive such privilege without the prior written consent of the Seller Group, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed. In the event that Buyer or any of its Affiliates (including AFT-Hungary) is legally required by Governmental Order or otherwise legally required to access or obtain a copy of all or a portion of the Privileged Communications, to the extent (x) permitted by applicable Law, and (y) advisable in the opinion of Buyer's counsel, then Buyer shall immediately (and, in any event, within two (2) days) notify Seller in writing so that Seller can seek a protective order.
- (c) This Section 9.14 is intended for the benefit of, and shall be enforceable by, Seller Group Law Firm. This Section shall be irrevocable, and no term of this Section may be amended, waived or modified, without the prior written consent of Seller Group Law Firm.

Section 9.15 Non-recourse. This Agreement may only be enforced against, and any claim, action, suit or other legal proceeding based upon, arising out of, or related to this Agreement, or the negotiation, execution or performance of this Agreement, may only be brought against the entities that are expressly named as parties hereto and then only with respect to the specific obligations set forth herein with respect to such party. No past, present or future director, officer, employee, incorporator, manager, member, partner, stockholder, Affiliate, agent, attorney or other Representative of any party hereto or of any Affiliate of any party hereto, or any of their successors or permitted assigns, shall have any liability for any obligations or liabilities of any party hereto under this Agreement or for any claim or Action based on, in respect of or by reason of the transactions contemplated hereby.

[Signature Page Follows]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be executed as of the date first written above by their respective officers thereunto duly authorized.

Seller	•
ARC	GROUP WORLDWIDE, INC.
Ву	Name: Jedidiah D. Rust
	Title: Chief Executive Officer
Buyer	r:
	Kft.
By	
	Name: Adam Kurusa Title: Co-Managing Director
and	
By	
•	Name: Eli Davidai
	Title: Co-Managing Director